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PHOTO: Ice Boats on Sandy Pond (Steve Kappesser photo)

The Sandy Pond Memories II book can be purchased at the Town Hall in Sandy Creek or at the Church Mouse off Route 3. The book is completely illustrated with postcards and pictures from the archives and many loaned to us from individuals. Some residents from the Pond shared their memories of living or vacationing on Sandy Pond. The cost is $25 and the proceeds will go towards the purchase and preservation of the Austen Hall panels. Donations are being accepted for these historic Austen Hall panels by contacting Sally Turo, any town board member, town supervisor, town clerk or the historians’ office.

In an exerpt from the newly released Sandy Pond Memories II book Steve Kappesser shares his memories of winter fun and ice boating on Sandy Pond, “No matter what time of year it was, the Lake would sporadically generate a "3-day blow" - that's when the Lake roared and wind would howl and buffet and bend big trees back and forth for about 3 days on average. The winter winds would blow in off the Lake as an unending, mindless force that could freeze your eyes open. As kids, if the ice was clear of snow, I remember my brother Kip and I and some of our friends ("The Pond Boys") would take our metal-runner sleds out on the ice, sit down, unzip our coats and hold them open as sails, and the wind would wisk us away at an alarming rate. Sometimes we did it on ice skates but I wasn't very good on skates so I usually stuck with my sled. Now that was FUN! I wonder if kids still do that there...?” 

“I was introduced to ice-boating when I was about 12 years old around 1966. My Dad, Ed Kappesser (or "Kap" as everyone called him), had an old friend named Don Dix who lived near Oneida Lake and owned and raced ice boats. (Kap and Don grew up together in the Syracuse area and often visited Sandy Pond for fun when they were teens in the early 30's). Anyway, if the ice was clear and the wind was right, Dad would call his buddy Don and he and another buddy would tow their ice boats up for a day or sometimes the whole weekend. This was a standing arrangement between the 2 friends for 20 years or so in the '60s and '70s when I lived there. Mr. Dix didn't have the small factory-made ice boats that you may be familiar with. His ice boats were hand-crafted out of mahogany and maple and they were long and wide with huge light-weight sails. I don't remember if he said he built them himself or hired a boat builder.”


“The principles of ice boating are the same as sail boating except the speeds are much higher and so it could be dangerous if you lost control and let the wind tip you over. The runners on Mr. Dix's magnificent craft were about 2 or 3 ft. long and made of sharpened steel (like skates) and were arranged in a triangular pattern, the front one being the steering runner and the 2 back ones stationary - like a tricycle. Believe it or not, if conditions were right he said you could get them up to 70 or 80 miles per hour. When your were piloting one of these you sat only a few inches off the ice so it seemed like you were going 80 when you were probably only going 40. If you went parallel to the direction of the wind then you would eventually match the speed of the wind and when that happened things got peacefully silent and all you could hear was the noise of the runners sliding along the ice. It was like being in a bubble with the landscape whizzing by - what a rush! You could get a lot more speed if you went crossways with the wind of course, and getting back involved a tacking zig-zag pattern as you could expect.”

Mark your calendars for Saturday, August 26th ! Heritage Day events will begin at 10 AM as Mayor Manchester and Mayor Adner preside over the grand opening of the village offices at the Lacona Depot and will move to the town hall at noon for strawberry shortcake served by the ladies of the Eastern Star. The History Center will host an open house to showcase the history of the town and villages, which will include children’s games, crafts and a Family Tree workshop. I will have pedigree charts and will be available to help family researchers with their genealogy questions. Among the displays will be the photographs taken by Phyllis LeBeau at the 149th Oswego County Fair. 

Our deepest sympathy to the families of Steve Nemier, Karen Loveless and Glen Smith.

The History Center is located at the Town Hall, the old Blount-Parker Recreation Building, downstairs in what was the bowling alley, 1992 Harwood Drive in Sandy Creek. I am available to researchers by appointment as well as every Friday from 9am to 4pm. Researchers needing appointments who cannot come Fridays during business hours can call my office for a night or weekend appointment. I can be reached by phone at 387-5456 x 7 or by e-mail at historian@sandycreekny.us. 

Our web site address is http://sandycreekny.tripod.com
Charlene

